LIOB MEETING 9-15-05

LOW INCOME OVERSIGHT BOARD

APPROVED MEETING MINUTES
505 VanNess Ave., Hearing Room E
San Francisco, California

April 11, 2005

Board Members Present: Maria Juarez (Chair), Ortensia Lopez (Secretary) joined at 10:40 AM, Commissioner Dian Grueneich, Yole Whiting, Tim Dayonot, and Ron Garcia Due to an unforeseen event, Vice-Chair Alan Woo joined by teleconference. Quorum Present.

Public Present:  Yvette Vazquez, Greg Redican, William Parker, James Hodges, Richard Villasenor, Arleen Novotney, Fred Sebold, Bill Julian, Gregg Lawless, Roland Risser, Patricia Lawrence, Mary O’Drain, Frances Thompson & Frank Diaz.
CPUC Staff Present:  Terrie Tannehill, Manuel Ramirez, Theresa Cho, Judy Cooper, Harriett Burt, Frank, Jessica Hecht, Seaneen Wilson, Ken Lewis and Zaida Amaya.
Via Tele-conference: Alan Woo (Vice-Chair), Jack Parkhill, John Nall and Richard Shaw.
SUMMARY OF FOLLOW-UP ITEMS


1.
Prepare a list of unfinished and on-going projects by low income section

2.
Prepare a list of previous sub-committees and functions / duties

3.
Provide update on Legislative Bills (SB 580, SB 769)

4.
Strategic Plan, including Sub-Committee meeting

5.
Update on Standardization Team projects

I. Call to Order

Chair Juarez called the meeting to order at 10:00 am.  
The Board held a moment of silence in memory of fellow Board Member Paul White.
Mr. Ramirez announced that Commissioner Grueneich has been appointed to the Low Income Oversight Board and will be serving as a member.  The Board welcomed Commissioner Grueneich to her fist LIOB meeting.  Mr. Ramirez introduced Steve Larson, Executive Director of the PUC, who was present to welcome the Board and to provide some comments to the Board.
Mr. Larson introduced himself and stated that the Commission thinks the work of the Board is of essence and he looks forward to a close relationship.  Mr. Larson addressed a previous concern the Board had regarding the frequency of meetings and the ability to meet.  He stated that the Board should not be concerned with this issue and it should feel free to meet when needed.  The Commission is very supportive of the work the Board does and commended them for their contribution to the Commission.  Mr. Larson added that the appointment of the new Commissioner only adds essence to the commitment the Commission has for the low-income program.   Mr. Larson thanked the Board for all of its work and looks forward to many fruitful outcomes.
Commissioner Grueneich introduced herself and stated that she specifically asked for this appointment to the Board.  She added that being on the Board is a high priority for her.  She explained that she comes from a very extensive background of working on Energy Efficiency and has been involved in low-income issues for almost 30 years.   She said that she is committed not only to energy efficiency but energy efficiency for all Californians.  She went on to say that this program can and should be a national model for how low-income programs are developed.  She mentioned her commitment and added that she will put her attention into it to make it work.  Commissioner Grueneich added that she is very motivated by the support low-income programs have from the Executive Director, President Peevey as well as Commissioners Kennedy and Brown.  Commissioner Grueneich reminded the Board that she has an open mind as to how this Board should work and what issues the Board should be focusing on.  She added that there are still questions on how to make this a very good functioning Board in a way that it can have information coming to the Commission and how programs can be evaluated.   She mentioned that Bill Julian, a former PUC employee and now an advisor to Senator Martha Escutia in the California State Legislature was present at the meeting.  She added that this should give the Board an idea of the attention it will be getting not only from the Commission but from the Legislature as well.  Lastly, Commissioner Grueneich introduced Ms. Theresa Cho, her permanent legal advisor.  Commissioner Grueneich stated that Ms. Cho will be working from her office on this program and encouraged anyone to contact Ms. Cho on issues related to low-income.  Due to a scheduling conflict Commissioner Grueneich apologized for having to leave the meeting at 12:00 noon, but ensured the Board that she will make every effort to be in full attendance at the next LIOB meeting.
a. Approval of Agenda (Document Index #1)

Mr. Ramirez pointed out that the Agenda did not include the election of officers as it was noticed on the PUC calendar and the Service List correspondence that was mailed.  Therefore, he asked that this item be included as item II g.   Motion by Chair Juarez to approve the agenda with correction noted by Mr. Ramirez, moved by Board Member Garcia, seconded by Board Member Whiting.  Motion carried 5/0 
II. Administrative Matters

a. Review and Approval of LIOB Draft Meeting Minutes – February 25, 2005 (Document Index #2)
Motion by Chair Juarez to approve the February 25, 2005 meeting minutes, moved by Board Member Dayonot, seconded by Board Member Garcia.  Motion carried 5/0
b. State-Imposed Restrictions on Board Meetings – The Bagley-Keene Open Meeting Act 2004 (Document Index #3)
Mr. Ramirez informed the Board that the PUC does not have a position on the number of board meetings the LIOB can or should have.  Currently there are no state restrictions as to how often the board meets.  Mr. Ramirez also noted that the Board is not confined to teleconference meetings, giving the Board more flexibility when setting strategic planning meetings and other sub-committee meetings.  Board Member Dayonot commented that there was a directive from the Department of Finance that stated that any statutorily created bodies were limited to one meeting a year and added that Commissioner Wood negotiated with Department of Finance to 4 meetings per year.  Recently the Board determined that the 4 meeting provision is no longer in effect.  He added that nothing restricts the Board to meet as often as needed noting that prior to the imposition of the limitations, the Board was meeting as needed.  The only recommendation from the Depart of Finance is for the Board to be prudent with respect to the number of meetings it holds.   Board Member Whiting added the obstacle the Board often faces is trying to keep up with the schedule when there is a need to comment on PUC proceedings, reports or anything that requires comments.  She suggested that rather than thinking on how often or how many meetings the Board should have, the Board needs to work with staff and create a schedule to see what is due when.  This way the Board will have an idea of what needs to be accomplished and by what date.  Ms. Whiting went on to say that there have been several occasions where the Board has met and it was too late to do anything in a proceeding or there was not enough time to anything.  Mr. Ramirez added that this highlights the need to figure out and to implement some more streamline procedures so that the Board Members can effectively and more directly provide input to the Commission.  Mr. Ramirez added that one of the challenges will be to figure out how to ensure a procedure so that the Board can provide proper and timely input to the Commission.  Mr. Ramirez volunteered to start sketching a detailed work plan for the next board meeting.  Commissioner Grueneich expressed her strong desire to provide as much information as possible as to what is going on at the PUC on issues which the Board may be interested.  Commissioner Grueneich suggested that she, her office and assigned ALJ Weissman meet to try to see what they think is the regulatory schedule and activities at the Commission this year on low-income issues.   Commissioner Grueneich added that at a minimum this type of information be given out to the Board and everyone involved to try to identify from an overall schedule on what items the Board needs to provide input.  If this is accomplished on a yearly basis, the Board would have an overview of what is going on, which will allow enough time for people to prepare and maybe tentatively target some meetings. Commissioner Grueneich would like to see this type of follow up for the LIOB.  Commissioner Grueneich strongly suggested that the meeting minutes reflect very clearly follow up actions, so that we can make sure that we are following thru on any commitments made.  Board Member Dayonot took this opportunity to express his delightedness with the permanent appointment of Mr. Ramirez to the LIOB and added that without the support of the staff it would very hard to keep the Board organized and on top of things.  
Mr. Ramirez thanked the Board for their support and added that this is a team effort and that the feedback staff receives from the Board makes the process a lot easier.  Chair Juarez concurs with Commissioner Grueneich’s and Mr. Ramirez’ recommendation to streamline the process and to come up with an annual schedule.  Board Member Whiting agreed that it would very beneficial for staff to point out and summarized what issues the Board needs immediate attention to in order for the Board not to miss important deadlines.  Board Member Dayonot noted that in the past, staff had put together a grid of all the outstanding projects and all the time sensitive dates; he requested staff to provide a similar grid to the Board.  Commissioner Grueneich suggested starting a list of unfinished or on-going projects the Board should be addressing and have the Board go through it at the next LIOB meeting.  Commissioner Grueneich suggested the following items for the next LIOB meeting agenda; (1) a yearly overview of scheduled activities and (2) a list of on-going or past work not yet completed by the LIOB.  Board Member Dayonot clarified that the by-laws specifically states that Bagley-Keene shall apply to any sub-committees created by this body.  Mr. Ramirez clarified that it is considered a sub-committee meeting under Bagley-Keene if more than 3 board members are assigned.  Commissioner Grueneich asked if there were any outstanding sub-committees pending.  Board Member Garcia stated that there was one sub-committee in regards to the filing of the Standardization Team; this was not a standing sub-committee but one to address a specific issue.  Board Member Dayonot added that the only on-going sub-committee the Board had, was a planning sub-committee which consisted of Chair Juarez and Board Member Dayonot.  The last sub-committee the Board had was an ad hoc committee created for a specific one-time purpose.  Board Member Dayonot mentioned that the by-laws state that the Board can create a technical advisory committee.  He suggested the Board have further discussions regarding this issue.  Commissioner Grueneich stated that as a new Board Member and to fill in future members, it would be a good idea to have a list of the previous sub-committees the Board has created, have some understanding of their work, what was accomplished and what is still pending.  Commissioner Grueneich asked Mr. Ramirez to put together a list of prior sub-committees and their function for discussion at the next LIOB meeting and then decide whether or not there will be standing sub-committees, including possibly forming a technical sub-committee.
c. Senate Bill 580 (Document Index #4)
Mr. Ramirez suggested that the Board examine both SB 580 and SB 769 and that if after examining them they have comments supporting or opposing them that they let the CPUC know so they can state their position regarding these bills.  Mr. Ramirez explained that SB 580 is a very short bill.  This bill expands the role of the LIOB to include water and telecommunication issues.  This bill would further expand the membership of the board to include one additional representative from water and telecommunication industries.  Mr. Bill Julian from the office of Senator Scutia stated that Senator Scutia is very interested in ensuring that the low-income programs are effective.  He added that the crucial element is that the institutional architecture that was created in response to the energy crisis, including the statutorily-created Low Income Oversight Board, be effective in achieving the purposes which it was established to provide.  He mentioned that SB 580 has been modified from the original form which was introduced through an amendment removing the telecommunications aspect of the expanded LIOB responsibility but keeping the expansion to the water area.   He added that the bill also includes an amendment that puts an exclamation point on provision which was included in the original Senator Alarcon legislation in 2001, which states that the Commission is to staff the LIOB so the Board can meet all of its objectives.  Mr. Julian stated that Senator Escutia considers the Board and its effectiveness very important.  Mr. Julian pointed out that the bill will move through the Legislature and added that this Bill provides a vehicle for the Board, the low-income community and the CBO community an opportunity to address concerns or suggestions.  He pointed out that Senator Scutia has made it clear in the hearing on the bill that she reserves the right to amend the bill, to remove obstacles to the effectiveness of the board or to address issues that would remove obstacles to the effectiveness of the programs.  Mr. Julian added that Senator Scutia was every explicit about the need to improve CARE enrollments and making CARE enrollments and ULTS enrollments as effective as possible is a very dynamic area.  The most important single thing about this bill is that it reflects a very high priority for the new chair of the Senate Committee of the Low-Income programs in California to be as effective as possible.  
Commissioner Grueneich inquired as to whether or not there was any opposition to the bill on the non-Telco part? And secondly, she asked if there is any movement that addresses low-income telecommunications programs of a formal board that may show up in any other legislative vehicle?  Mr. Julian stated that there were no oppositions, adding that the water industry supports the bill.  He noted that the LIOB has addressed some water issues in the past, the provision of the Public Utilities Code was enacted about 10 years ago and it directed the water industry to develop a low-income program, but the process has proven to be very difficult and added that perhaps this Board can provide useful input in creative thinking in addressing these issues.  Mr. Julian said that as far as Telco is concerned, it is a very dynamic area.  ULTS is in the process of being transformed by Federal mandates and the Commission has very rapidly moved proceedings to try to address eligibility issues.  Mr. Julian added that there seems to be a convergence between the approaches to the new ULTS eligibility and the automatic enrollment process that the Commission approved for CARE three years ago.  Mr. Julian said that they will be observing it very carefully, and added that right now there doesn’t seem to be a lot of controversy that has surfaced in the Commission proceeding, but that they will have a better idea by the time the Commission proceeding is resolved.
Vice-Chair Woo asked if the bill provides technical resources to the LIOB where additional staff might be needed for LIOB.  Mr. Julian stated that existing law provides for resources for the LIOB, and the bill as it is currently drafted, has language that provides an exclamation point to this particular issue.  He added that whether or not additional staffing is necessary is something they can explore, but they have not seen a need for it yet.  Mr. Julian added that Senator Escutia is very active in the budget process for the CPUC, and that if a case can be made for additional LIOB specific resources beyond what was provided for in the original legislation she would consider it.  Board Member Dayonot commented that the LIOB has had interface with the ULTS advisory board, and added that the state statue requires the LIOB to work with the ULTS as an approach to increase CARE auto enrollment.  Board Member Dayonot noted that they have had joint meetings with the ULTS advisory group and that they were very effective.  He noted that the ULTS in their outreach efforts incorporated CARE information which was very successful.  Board Member Dayonot commented that the issue of developing a discount program for private water utilities has been discussed by this Board, but it found a lot of difficulties associated with it.  Board Member Dayonot noted that one water utility program was rejected as non-feasible in a written opinion.  He added that as much as he advocates for discounts for private water utilities, the objections were raised were logistical ones.  The Board has not found a solution for the vehicle to actually get the discount to the end-user, primarily because low-income people normally live in single meters, multi-dwellings where the landlord pays for the water bill as a group.  The LIOB decided to get involved with this issue because it is fairly connected to the LIOB mission.  Mr. Julian stated that they are aware of the interaction between the LIOB and the various ULTS advisory boards and added that this is why one of the original proposals was to create an institutional overarching board that would encompass both Telecommunications and Energy.  However, he added that this is a very dynamic time, a very dynamic process, and they essentially concluded that the work that needs to be done to assure that this Board is vibrant and functioning effectively in the energy area and the water area made it complicated enough to try to merge the policy input advisory oversight roles for telecommunications and decided to put off merging those two industries at the present time.  He added that the fact that there is on-going interaction is important and that this is obviously something that needs to continue at a future time.  The possibility of merging these two processes in a single overarching low-income oversight board that is institutionalized in statue is still under consideration.   
Chair Juarez asked staff if it was prudent for the Board to take a position to the Commission.  Mr. Ramirez responded by saying that if this bill is a vehicle for which the Board could use to improve the work that it does, the board should try to figure out how to take advantage of that.  If is thru taking positions with suggestive changes or recommendations that go to the Commission, then Board needs to decide and he can work with the Board to implement it.  He pointed out that there is a lot of benefit that the Board can take from what has happened in the telecommunication side.  Mr. Ramirez said that the Commission has taken a very clear policy position on automatic enrollment that can tie them very well to what the telecommunication side is being done at the federal level.  This is something that is still within the Board’s rules and responsibilities.  He added that despite having language removed from the Bill that addresses the coordination with telco the Board could use this as a vehicle to highlight to the Commission that automatic enrollment can be done.  
Commissioner Grueneich added that there are two very important issues the Board needs to pay close attention to.  The first is that there are and may even be more opportunities to look at ways to enhance what is being done between the Energy side and the Telecommunication side for outreach to the low-income communities.  The second item is this specific piece of legislation.  Commissioner Grueneich asked if the Board was empowered to take positions on specific legislation.  Commissioner Grueneich suggested that the Board formally endorse support for the legislation.  But if the Board does not, she suggested getting a deadline by which any members of the Board or the Community would get back to Mr. Julian for input on the bill.  This is an issue to be consider for the next LIOB meeting.  Mr. Julian informed the Board that at this point the most helpful thing for the legislative process will be to continue the on-going dialog that they have been having with a number of folks in this room as well as others about the practical movement of the programs.  The Legislation will move along in its normal course.  The Legislation is out of their first committee and then goes to an appropriation vote toward the end of May.  It will then go to the Senate floor in June and to the Assembly Policy Committee at the end of June.  The most important thing is to maintain the current dialog as the process moves forward.
Board Member Whiting asked if it was possible to get an idea of the amount of issues on the water side.  This would give the Board an idea of what the Board is able to take on.  Ms. Wilson noted that there is one case that has an alternate decision, the San Gabriel Valley case, that will probably get decided at the next Commission meeting.  Ms. Wilson noted that there are a number of companies that have been waiting in the wings because of the multi-family housing concern, and the alternate in the San Gabriel case tries to address those issues.  Ms. Wilson said that they might see a flood of these companies coming back to try to get their programs approved.   Ms. Wilson said that she has done extensive research to try to find alternatives and other jurisdiction across the United States and nobody that she has been able to find has been able to address multi-family housing.  She said that the only ones that offer it are municipalities that have both energy and water and even though they are not billed directly for the water, the low-income customer in a multi-family housing is billed directly for the energy.  The City of Alameda and LADWP can get a low-income discount on the water because they have energy from the same provider.  Ms. Wilson said that the issue that came from the San Gabriel case was that the PUC Code does not say we have to necessarily address multi-family housing; it boils down to taking care of customers of the utility and not just low-income residents.  And since multi-family residents are not customers of the utility, the law doesn’t cover them.

Commissioner Grueneich emphasized the importance of these issues.  She reminded the Board that Mr. Julian was present at the meeting to listen to at least in an informal level that this Board is interested in coordinating efforts with Telecommunications side and looking as well as what it can do on the water side.  Commissioner Grueneich recommended holding off on doing anything on the water side for now and wait and see what the Legislation says and how it evolves. The Board agreed to have this item on the Agenda for the next LIOB meeting.
d. Senate Bill 769 (Document Index #5)
This bill would create the Energy Reliability and Affordability Act, funded in the State Treasury, to provide money for incentives and rebates to residential customers to replace old inefficient appliances.  The highest priority will be given to low-income persons and local community-based organizations, local community conservation corps and the California Conservation Corps.
Board Member Whiting commented that her understanding of the Bill is that originally when it was proposed it was going to have a separate funding source to do more of what is already done through the low-income energy efficiency programs.  Based on the latest amendment, it would now increase the Public Goods Charge, which are same funds used to pay for the current utility programs, to start a second program run by the California Energy Commission.  As a utility representative and a member of the Board she expressed her concerns about this approach because it creates confusion and would go beyond the purview of this board as well as the Commission.  As a utility person she express a lot of concern about collecting funds thru the Public Goods Charge and sending them off to the Energy Commission to do a lot of what it is already being accomplished.   She said that she doesn’t have an official position from her company yet on this bill other than if there are going to be an increase in activities for low-income customers they should go through existing programs which are already established and coordinated with local agencies rather than setting up a separate one.  Vice Chair Woo asked if this was a group decision effort or was there a special reason behind it?  Mr. Ramirez said that he didn’t have anyone from the Senate office to respond to this specific question and that he wasn’t too familiar with the Bill to provide an adequate response.  Commissioner Grueneich recommended having someone analyze the legal provisions that established the low-income board and the language of the bill to determine if the Bill were to pass, would the low-income board with its current level of authority be able to advice with regards to those programs.  Commissioner Grueneich also shares concern about setting up what she thinks would be duplicative programs run by the Energy Commission, but as a new member of the Board she has an even greater concern if there is then a separate program being run by the Energy Commission in which this board would have no input.  Mr. Ramirez explained that the Commission does Bill analysis on Bills that impact or have effect on the Commission itself.  Mr. Ramirez will investigate to see if there someone already doing a bill analysis on this and if so, he will try to coordinate to see if they can also take a look at the question raised by Commissioner Grueneich.
e. Sub-Committee for Strategic Planning

Mr. Ramirez explained that this item was put on the agenda because the last meeting minutes did not reflect the discussions raised on setting up a sub-committee to look at strategic planning.  This item is in response to that discussion and also to allow for the board to make a determination whether it wanted to set up a sub-committee and start looking at strategic planning.  Commissioner Grueneich inquired if there had been a previous strategic planning effort.  Mr. Ramirez said that when the board was first created, a sub-committee was established to look at task planning, but it never materialized.  Board Member Dayonot added that the Board had a sub-committee that was perceived to be more ad hoc; it would have a single function and it would end once that project was completed.  He mentioned that as the chair of that sub-committee he produced a grid/chart that was intended to help organize the Board’s thinking about some of the roles and responsibilities of the Board.  The Board decided at that point that for the purposes of the Board’s body that the major functions would be focused on priorities and the Board outlined what they were and the other ones they dealt with as time permitted.  Commissioner Grueneich stated that she supports strategic planning; she added that in her experience with organizations in boards, it helps set a real sense of where you are and what needs to be accomplished.  She added that this type of strategic planning would be a great vehicle to have, not only to her but to additional new members that may come aboard.  If the board decides to create a strategic planning sub-committee, she would like to participate in it.  The Board agreed to create a strategic planning sub-committee with the following members:  Board Member Tim Dayonot (Chair), Board Member Ortensia Lopez, Board Member Alan Woo, LIOB Chair Maria Juarez, Commissioner Dian Grueneich, Energy Division staff Manuel Ramirez, PG&E Representative Roland Risser, and Theresa Cho, from Commissioner’s Grueneich’s Office.  Mr. Ramirez committed to present a proposed plan at the next LIOB meeting.
Commissioner Grueneich hopes to see a written document that reflects the priority the board needs to focus on.  ALJ Weissman inquired if the board was interested in trying to help advice the Commission on what its strategic plan should be on low-income issues.  The Board agreed that they need to be looking more expansively; not just what the Board could be doing but what the Commission could be doing and agreed that they will be looking at the question raised by ALJ Weissman.  Jim Hodges asked for this committee to examine the role of the Board and the where it fits in with the standardization team.  He commented that the Standardization Team is doing things that should be within the purview of the LIOB.  He noted that on the latest proposed decision on 2005 funding, it describes a number of low income program issues and gives them to the standardization team yet there are no issues for the LIOB.  He suggested that such assignments be looked at very closely.
f. Financial Tracking Report (Document Index #7)
Informational Item Only.

g. Election of Officers
Chair Juarez noted that the By-Laws indicate that elections take place at the end of the year.  She reminded the Board that at the February 2005 LIOB meeting, the Board decided that the existing Board Members would move up in their positions.  Vice Chair Alan Woo would move up to chair and Secretary Ortensia Lopez would move up to Vice-Chair.  The Board agreed to continue with this arrangement.  Board Member Garcia inquired as to how the Board will proceed in order to fill the vacancies currently available?  Commissioner Grueneich said that she plans to issue an ACR inviting applicants to apply for the LIOB vacancies.  The board discussed the role of the LIOB secretary.  Board Member Dayonot noted that the By-Laws do not mention a secretary but the Board decided to create one.  After further discussion the Board decided not to appoint a secretary at this time.  Motion by Commissioner Grueneich to elect Board Member Woo as the new Chair of the LIOB and Board Member Ortensia Lopez as the Vice-Chair of the LIOB, seconded by Board Member Tim Dayonot.  Motion carried 7/0. 
There were some questions as to whether or not Vice-Chair Wood could participate on the voting process, since his location was not noticed.  To avoid any conflicts the Board decided to take a second vote without the vote of Vice-Chair Woo.  Motion by Commissioner Grueneich to elect Board Member Woo as the new Chair of the LIOB and Board Member Ortensia Lopez as the Vice-Chair of the LIOB, seconded by Board Member Ron Garcia.   Motion carried 6/0 (Grueneich, Juarez, Lopez, Dayonot, Garcia and Whiting).  The Board congratulated the newly appointed members.

III. Rapid Deployment Summary (Document Index #6)
Informational Item Only
IV. Energy Star Appliances Discussion
Discuss the use of Energy Star only products in deploying low income measures and whether non-Energy Star products can or should be used as well.
Chair Juarez reminded the Board that at the last LIOB the Board had an extensive discussion on the use of Energy Star appliances vs. Energy Efficient appliances in deploying low income measures.  At the last meeting Board Member Garcia raised concerns regarding this issue.  Board Member Garcia took this opportunity to go back and re-tract some of the comments he made that may have been misunderstood.  He clarified that he is not opposed to energy start appliances or the products.  Rather, he was trying to make reference to certain code issues that are required on appliances and the types of appliances that need to be installed.  Board Member Garcia mentioned that after the meeting he had numerous conversations with a number of the utilities.  Because of the costs in certain geographical areas, it may not be cost effective to use a certain type of appliance.  He clarified that his intent was not to say that Energy Star products should not be used, but to be used in geographical locations where it makes more sense.  He added that his comments where not to discourage the use of Energy Star but to take a better look as to how they could be used in different climate zones.
Mr. Fred Sebold of Itron provided a presentation on the use of Energy Star products in the LIEE program.  He explained that Energy Star is an EPA program in which products are evaluated for performance and reliability in energy savings or efficiency.  The evaluation takes a form of set standards developed jointly by USDPA and DOE and the Energy Star.  He explained that Energy Star is given out to the manufacturers of products that meet these specifications.  He noted that within the program there are 5 products that are provided to low-income customers that have Energy Star requirements; (1) window/wall air conditioners, (2) compact fluorescents, (3) hard-wired compact fluorescent porch fixtures, (4) refrigerator replacements, and (5) natural gas forced-air heating units.
Mr. Sebold noted that Board Member Garcia’s primary concern was with (1) air conditioning units (window wall units, which are currently in the program, or central air conditioning units, which are now being considered for inclusion in the program) and (2) natural gas forced-air heating units.  Mr. Sebold provided an explanation of the general rationale for using these products, he went on to say that LIEE serves a number of functions, and it is in their view primarily an Energy Efficiency program.  He stated that Energy Star is a good rating for use in choosing energy efficient products.  He added that the furnace repair and replacement or the central repair and replacement is recommended as a minor home repair in the most current recommendations of the LIEE Standardization Team.  He stated that it is important to note that Energy Star not only set standards for energy efficiency but also sets standards for overall performance.  He said that there are some products in the market that may yield some level of energy efficiency beyond these standards but are probably not the kind of products one would want to include in a program meant to serve low income customers.
Mr. Sebold continued with his presentation on the general specifications for the five Energy Star products.  He talked about the standards that these products require and the performance characteristics that Energy Star requires.  He presented a graph showing a summary of what the program requires for the different products.  Board Member Garcia asked when Energy Star products became mandated in these programs.  Board Member Garcia’s understanding was that they needed to meet building code standards, which is what was currently being offered to the public, and necessarily had to be Energy Star.  Mr. Sebold responded by saying that Energy Star products are more efficient, for example the CFL’s uses at least 66% less energy than standard incandescent lamp; Central AC is about 25% more efficient than federal standard; and Room AC at least 10% more efficient than federal standard.  He went on to say that when the energy efficiency community talks about high efficiency they are referring to being more efficient than code.  Mr. Sebold added that Energy Star appliances such as AC, Wall AC’s are more efficient than the federally defined standard for AC or the State standards for AC, so they save energy relative to the standard.  Mr. Sebold noted that these programs are designed to install something more efficient than what is required by building code, not just by installing according to code.  Board Member Garcia noted that his concerns are when it comes to the central facility or gas appliances, he said that when you have an AFUE rating of 90% it saves 15% more, and standard is 80% so there is a 10% savings.  Board Member pointed out that the cost of these equipments are highly expensive, and added that when it comes to package units they don’t make a 90+ furnace.  In some cases it is ok to do 80+.  Yet if there is a central facility you have to do a 90+.  If you have a package unit you will only get an 80%; here needs to be consistency.  Board Member Garcia recommended looking at it as it pertains to geographical areas and he recommended that the Standardization Team look at possible geographical locations.  It may be very cost effective to do gas appliances at a 90+ in Northern CA vs. Southern CA where naturally it is 70 degrees constantly throughout the year.  Mr. Sebold committed to bring these issues to the Standardization Team for further discussion.
The Board would like this item to be included at the next LIOB meeting and to be provided with an update.   

Mr. Hodges inquired if the Standardization Team meetings continued to be closed to outside members.  Mr. Ramirez noted that on March 25, 2005, Commissioner Grueneich issued an ACR directing the Standardization Team to withdraw its proposal related to Phase 5 of the Low Income Energy Efficiency Standardization Project.  The ACR directs the Standardization Team to reconsider its proposals in light of public input and make appropriate changes.  The ACR also directs the team to develop a new schedule.  Mr. Ramirez added that the ACR is very clear in instructing staff to ensure that proper public input is taken and that meetings cannot be held in private and that the input of the public needs to be reflected in its proposals.

The Board broke for lunch at 12:10 pm and  reconvened at 1:10pm

Member Whiting commented that the utilities had a chance to talk over lunch and they all agreed that the utilities don’t have a problem with having open meetings and that comments from the public are welcome.  She added that these meetings are not subject to Bagley-Keene, and will work with staff to ensure that the public is aware of the meetings.  
V. LIEE Standardization Project 
a. New Measures Assessment

The Standardization Team will evaluate the four proposed measures using CPUC approved criteria.
Mr. Sebold started by saying that the Commission instructed the Standardization Team to come up with a process for assessing potential new measures for the program.  The Standardization Team outlined such a process in a filing submitted on October 15, 2004.  The filing setup the work scope, the schedule and the budget for Phase V of the Standardization Project.  The process called for an open solicitation of proposals and was distributed on December 17, 2004, to the service list, as it was posted on the LIOB website.  The proposals were due on January 31, 2005, the evaluation process involved three steps; (1) pre-screening of measures to see if they made sense, (2) developing the cost-effectiveness estimates for the proposed measures and (3) preparing a report with the team’s findings, specially on cost effectiveness, and recommendations for inclusion or non-inclusion of these measures in the program.  Mr. Sebold noted that the Commission distributed some preliminary results to the public on March 29, 2005.  Revised recommendations will be presented on April 11, 2005.  The next step in the process is to conduct workshops.  The first workshop was held on April 8, 2005 in Northern CA and one is schedule for April 15, 2005 in Southern CA.  The Team hopes to file their final recommendations on April 30, 2005.

Mr. Sebold continued with his presentation adding that they received 4 proposals from Synegy, Autocell Electronics, Reliable Energy Management, Inc & Tri-Sate Home Improvement, and from John Harrison Contracting, Inc. Synergy proposed Duct Testing and Sealing and Central AC Diagnostics.  Autocell Electronics proposed Bulk Purchase of Compact Fluorescent Lamps (CFLs).  Reliable Energy Management, Inc. & Tri-State Home Improvement proposed High Energy Central AC.  John Harrison Contracting, Inc. proposed High Efficiency Central AC.  Mr. Sebold stated that when they began their evaluation of these measures the Team decided to assess the cost effectiveness of all but CFL proposal.  There were a number of reasons why this proposal was screened out at the beginning of the process.  First, CFL’s are already in the program, therefore not technically a new measure.  Secondly, the proposed measure had to do with bulk purchasing and the Team felt that it was not appropriate to consider it as part of this assessment.  He noted that the proposal did specify lead free CFL’s, which is one of its characteristics, but noted that one of the concerns was the specification on a specific brand and the Team didn’t feel it was appropriate for them in the course of this process to be endorsing a particular brand of any products.  Mr. Sebold informed the Board that the Team decided to look at the other three measures, High Efficiency Central AC, Duct Testing and Sealing and The Central AC Diagnostics.  He reminded the Board that the High Efficiency Central AC, and Duct Testing and Sealing had been in the program until sometime in 2004 but were dropped as a result of previous cost effectiveness analysis.  The solicitation stated that reconsideration of previously dropped measures would be considered but that new evidence about the impact or costs that were not reflected in the original assessment had to be included.  Mr. Sebold noted that the proposals were very professionally done and that they were very consistent with the requirements.  Mr. Sebold discussed the method used to evaluate cost effectiveness.  The method was developed by two committees, the Standardization Team and the Reporting Requirement Manual (RRM) Working Group.  These two groups had a number of meetings to come up with a framework which is described in the Final LIEE Program and Measures Cost-Effectiveness submitted in March 2002 and approved by the Commission in D.02-08-034.  Mr. Sebold said that the Two Benefit-Cost Tests used in Framework were Utility Cost Test and Modified Participant Cost Test, The Cost Included:  Cost of Measure (Used Proposer Info and Independent Estimates); Installation Cost (Used Proposer Info and Independent Estimates), Benefits Included: Value of Energy Saved (Used Proposer Info and Independent Estimates); Non-Energy Benefits (from NEB Workbook, based on Study by TechMktWorks and SERA); Comfort; Water Savings; Health Benefits and Other.  Mr. Sebold noted that after doing the cost effectiveness analysis for these the measures, the Team came up with 4 recommendations.  The first is to offer high efficiency central air conditioning in Climate Zone 15.  The second is to offer duct testing and sealing in all climate zones for single family homes and mobile homes with as space heating.  The third is to offer electric space heating for single family and mobile homes in Climate Zone 10-16.  However, the Team recommended not offering the third option to multi-family homes because duct losses in multi-family homes often remain within the conditioned space and even though they’re outside the duct work, they still impact the conditioned space.  He added that in a study done by Hersh and Associates for the DEER project (Data Base for Energy Efficient Resources) a state-wide study of measure costs and benefits found that the savings in multi-family homes were proportionally much smaller than they were in single family and mobile homes precisely for this reason.  When percentage savings estimates are incorporated for duct testing and sealing for the different types, they found this measure to be cost effective for single family and mobile homes but not for multi-family homes.  The fourth recommendation is to offer central air conditioning diagnostics in all climate zones except zones 1, 2, 3, and 5.  These zones are located along the coast where the cooling requirements are very low and it would be very difficult to get a pay back on any kind of AC type measure.  Mr. Sebold summarized by saying that these are the recommendations that the Team has currently made and reminded the Board that workshops have been scheduled to take input on these recommendations and that they may change before the filing at the end of April.  Chair Juarez inquired as to why high efficiency central air conditioners in zone 10 was not considered.  Mr. Sebold mentioned that two of the proposals for high efficiency central air conditioning focused on SoCal Edison climate zones but the Standardization Team cannot consider measures for individual zones without doing an analysis of all zones.  If it turns out to be cost effective in some zones and not others it is feasible to offer them in some but not others.  However, they didn’t want to limit consideration to just Edison service area because it would be going backward in the standardization process.  Mr. Sebold said that the Team did the analysis for all 16 climate zones and climate zone 15; the most extreme was the one where the measure proved to be cost effective.   He mentioned that the team had worst results for high efficiency central air conditioning when the Team did the analysis in 2003.  He said that they used the savings based on a study of the 2001 program, a statistical analysis that took into account the amount of energy actually reduced after the high efficiency central air conditioning were installed.  The Team increased the estimated savings used in this analysis to try to make sure they were covering everything.  They also added little to the non-energy benefits in order to response to a point a proposer made, which the Team thought was a legitimate point.  Mr. Sebold added that the Team had somewhat more favorable assumption this time than they had last time.  Even with these favorable assumptions, high efficiency central air conditioning units didn’t prove to be cost effective, except in that climate zone.  Board Member Garcia commented that SoCal Edison submitted a filing where they requested specific zip codes.  He inquired if the Team looked at Edison’s filing?  Mr. Sebold stated that this issue has come up a couple of times and it was probably discussed at the last LIOB meeting.  Mr. Sebold said that Climate Zone 10 is kind of on the coast, the western portion is fairly moderate the eastern portion is not moderate at all, he explained that there are a couple of weather stations that they can use to characterize this climate zone.  This time they used the more extreme of the two weather stations to characterize Climate Zone 10.  Even doing this and assuming the worst weather, the highest cooling requirement within climate zone 10 and the savings that would be associated with that didn’t show enough savings to balance off the cost of the high efficiency air conditioning unit.  Board Member Garcia asked if they had any cut-off times in regards to the central air conditioning systems as in the past.  It was his understanding that in the past, the equipment needed to be 10 years or older for it to be considered for replacement.  The cost analysis only took into consideration 10 years.  Therefore, the only equipment that it is being looked at is those that were manufactured within the last 7 or 8 years, because no c-rating was ever done until late 1988 and in the proposals submitted by Reliable Energy & Tri-State, the cost based-savings was for equipment that was probably 15 years or older.  This means that you were looking at ac-rating of about 6 or 8 in using the cost analysis benefits.  Board Member  Garcia added that you won’t see that great of a savings from 10-13 but if you go back and put measures requirements that the equipment be in excess of 10 or 15 years old, these numbers should reflect maybe not 10cier but  6, 7 or 8cier.  Mr. Sebold agreed with Board Member Garcia’s points and suggested that the other high efficiency air conditioning proposals are specifically talking about 13 as opposed to 10cier.  This was one of the reasons they took this assumption.  I t is correct to assumed that in your spread sheet analysis you would use a different c-rating.  Board Member Garcia said that he thought that the programs would pretty much have the same replacement requirements as it did in 2002-2003, that the equipment must be in excess of 10 or 15 years old.  He suggested that something has to be done, and maybe do some kind of variation between 6 and maybe an 8cier and maybe going back to 10 years and possibly older equipment.  Board Member Whiting asked if they did that, would they have a requirement that the units be replaced if they are so old.  Board Member Garcia said that it was already a program requirement when central AC were being done; there is no change in the requirements.  The Team will look at this issue.

Mr. Sebold took this opportunity to clarify that when the team recommends adopting a measure for inclusion in the program, it does not necessary mean that it will be installed in every single home; there is still a non-feasibility condition that needs to be passed before that measure is installed.  Mr. Sebold continued with his presentation and provided the Proposed Changes in LIEE P&P and WIS Manual.  He noted this issue is moot to some extent due to the suggestion in the ACR that the process start over again.  Most changes were made to comply with changes in Code, respond to questions from field staff, bring the P&P and WIS into consistency with each other and clarify policies previously recommended and/or adopted.  Recent comments have focused on procedural issues, the 80/20 rule for multi-family building, and consideration of furnace repair and replacement as minor home repairs.  Mr. Sebold went on to discuss the procedural issues.  Phase V work plan included three tasks; (1) revision of P&P Manual, (3) revision of WIS Manual, and (3) solicitation & evaluation of proposed new measures.  Per D.03-11-020, public workshops were included in Phase V work plan only as part of new measure evaluation.  LIEE team only makes recommendations to Commission; public has opportunity for comments, and the Workshop attendance.  The Commission provided legal opinion on the Bagley-Keene Open Meeting Requirement and concluded that the Team is not subject to Bagley-Keene.

Mr. Sebold discussed the 80/20 Rule for Multifamily Units.  The initial assumptions were that the units not currently occupied by income-eligible customers may be so in the future, that measures would benefit eligible clients later, and that measures would stay in the dwelling.  The current situation is different.  As the program has evolved, the program is covering a broader range of measures including portable measures like refrigerators, window/wall AC and evaporate coolers which.  Since there is a stronger commitment to serve income-eligible customers, the need to specifically target programs to these households is greater.  The overall penetration of program is generally still not high enough with some eligible customers have not yet been treated.
Mr. Sebold continued with his presentation on Furnace Repair and Replacement.  He said that several comments suggested that it was inappropriate to consider furnace repair & replacement to be a minor home repair but rather to be a free standing measure.  Over the last five years a number of changes have been made to standardize the LIEE programs falling into a couple of different areas very much related to this.  Prior 20 2001, in the NGAT protocols the three gas utilities had different approaches to NGAT testing.  In Decisions 01-05-033 and 03-11-020, the Team was required to standardize not only the rest of the LIEE program but also the NGAT process.  A study was conducted on NGAT on the impacts of infiltration reduction measures on CO levels and the Team developed some standards for NGAT, some procedures of which were implemented in 2004.  One of big elements of the NGAT policies and procedures was furnace repair and replacement and water heater repair and replacement.  Since NGAT was done after the installation of infiltration reduction measures it was really important that if a CO problem was found associated with furnaces or gas water heaters that the problem be taken care of.  A big part of the NGAT policy had to do with furnace repair & replacement and water heater repair & replacement as a way of mitigating any CO problems and permitting the installation of infiltration reduction measures.  Furnace repairs & replacements have always been treated differently than energy efficiency measures.  They have been treated differently in two ways.  When the first cost effectiveness analysis was done for existing program measures, it was not required that furnace replace & replacement to be cost effective in the same way that free-standing measures are required to be cost effective because they have impacts on other measure and would be impossible to look at furnace repair & replacement alone and yet be driven by the same cost-effectiveness analysis.  Mr. Sebold explained that since the standardization process began they have had CAPS on minor home repairs and they also have CAPS on furnace repair & replacement they have been treated very similarly over the years.  The Team felt that the current recommendation was a clarification of what had, for all intents and purposes, been the case with furnace repairs & replacements.  Board Member Garcia said that there will be more discussion on this issue at the Standardization Team’s meetings after all the filings have been submitted.  He added that there is a major concern on repairing 20-30 year old furnaces vs. replacing them.  Board Member Garcia added that if a 20-30 year old furnace is repaired and then breaks down the following year the customer is not eligible for this measure for the next 10 years.  This topic will need to be discussed in detailed by the Team.
Board Member Garcia brought up the issue of leaky water heaters.  He said that the leaky water heater cost the tenant or the owner a great deal more money for a number reasons.  Water costs expense, possible damage to the home, fuel cost of gas to heat the water, but yet it is not replaced because there is no NGAT problem.  He expressed concern on how this is handled; the current proposal is replace water heaters when there is a NGAT problem.  Vice-Chair Woo agreed that this is an issue the Team needs to re-visit and that this is a very serious problem for the low-income customer who cannot afford to pay a high water bill or to replace a leaky water heater.  Mr. Sebold stated that this raises two issues.  First, he questioned whether this can be done under the current program.  Secondly, he questioned whether the program should be changed to be able to do this.  He went on to say that water heater replacement is no longer part of the program; the only justification for replacing a water heater is to mitigate NGAT problems.  However, the current rules do not allowable this.  Board Member Garcia suggested working together with the water companies and possibly looking at doing a share-cost program to resolve some of the issues.  Ms. Wilson commented that a recent document by American Water Works Association suggested that besides rate adjustment that they can assist water customers with leak problems.  Ms. Wilson commented that if LIOB is pulled to assist with water issues that this would be a great opportunity to possibly start a share-cost program.  Vice-Chair Woo inquired as to how the Board could initiate a new measure study.  Mr. Ramirez reminded the Board that a sub-committee had been formed to talk about the manual changes; he suggested either having the same sub-committee to come up with its recommendations to the full Board and what is expected and the issues it wants the Standardization Team to look at.   He reminded the Board that time is of essence.   Board Member Whiting recommended for the Board to wait till after the workshops have been held and input from the various proposals, public comment has been provided.  This would give the Board the opportunity to review them before it goes to the Commission.  Ms. O’Drain pointed out the Standardization Team and the utilities will do whatever they are directed to do, but added that new measures were proposed for program year 2006; any new proposed measures would be for program year 2006/2007.  The utilities will be filing applications soon and time is of essence because if they file applications soon and this measure has not been considered, it would have to be put in at the last minute and budgets would change and it could get complicated.  

The Board thanked Mr. Sebold for his presentation.
b. Other Standardization Team Projects
On March 25, 2005, Commissioner Grueneich issued a ruling asking the Team to withdraw its Manuals changes proposal to take proper public input and submit a new schedule. (Document Index #8)
Mr. Ramirez said that as discussed before the ACR directs the Standardization Team to withdraw and refile its proposal related to Phase 5 of the Low Income Energy Efficiency Standardization Project.  The ACR directs the Standardization Team to reconsider its proposals in light of public input and change its proposal.  

VI. Status of Low Income Projects

Mr. Ramirez reported that the eligibility guidelines are established annually, Energy Division is adjusting the low income eligibility and the new guidelines should be out soon.  He commented that there have been questions as to why the Commission does not look at the eligibility guidelines on a multi-geographic basis, rather than on a state wide basis.  This issue was brought up by Commissioner Grueneich’s office.  Mr. Ramirez will add this issue to the sub-committee on strategic planning to consider and discuss.
Mr. Ramirez informed the Board that the Needs Assessment is still under internal review; there have been some concerns with the contractor, specifically the methodology and the statistics surrounding the report.  Energy Division is trying to figure out what to do and how to address those concerns in order to release the report.  

Mr. Ramirez reported that there is a PG&E LIEE audit for 2002 which was due last week.  The audit section of the Energy Division is done with the report, but is working with the low-income section to do its final review of the report before it gets released.  

Board Member Dayonot reported that DCSD has fully implemented its CARE program, because they have a waiver prevision in their LIHEAP contract.  He reported that they enrolled 30 thousand people in CARE thru their program alone.  The numbers are probably higher as these numbers are from 6 months ago. 

VII. Recent CPUC Orders

a. Review of CPUC Orders

Mr. Ramirez reported that D.05-04-026 decided not to adopt auto enrollment at this time.  The decision states the following:

“We will not adopt automatic enrollment at this time.  We are making significant changes to the program, and we need to implement those before making further changes to the program. We need to see if the adoption of program-based eligibility does make it unnecessary to implement any form of auto enrollment.  We will not know that until these new rules are fully implemented and we have an opportunity to evaluate their impact.  We will defer the issue of auto enrollment to be addressed in the anticipated Commission proceeding to take a comprehensive look at our universal service program.”

Mr. Ramirez informed the Board that workshops have already been scheduled on some of the aspects of the Decision that was adopted last week for the ULTS, particularly to determine the role of the third party administrators on duties to qualify low-income household into ULTS programs.  He suggested that this might be something the Board may want to be a part of.  Mr. Ramirez plans on participating on these workshops and he will report to the Board at the next meeting.  

b. Discussion of pending CPUC orders and potential comments on Draft CPUC Orders

Mr. Ramirez reported that there is a pending PUC order for program year 2005 decision; comments will be coming in today.  Board Member Whiting commented that this is one of the instances where the Board should be looking at this decision, since it affects the programs for the rest of 2005.  Comments are due today and yet the Board did not have an opportunity to discuss it.  She added that this is very important and that the Board should be looking at what is being proposed and should have been able to provide input.  Board Member Dayonot commented that the frequency of meetings the Board plans on having might alleviate some of these timeline conflicts.  Mr. Hodges commented that this illustrates the problems any advisory group faces.  The Decision came out 20 days ago and they have been anticipating it for over 9 months.  Once the decision comes out, the 20 day comment period starts ticking.  The Board is obligated by Bagley-Keene to notice the meeting 10 days in advance making it almost impossible for the Board to review, write comments, and file comments in a timely manner.  Board Member Whiting stated that this is why the meetings have to be plan around issues like this.  Ms. Whiting added that somehow there needs to be some mechanism for the Board to be alerted that this sort of thing is coming so that the Board had an opportunity to comment and address the issues.

VIII. New Business and Agenda Planning for Future Meetings

It was the consensus of the Board to try to schedule a meeting at the end of May.   The Board will hold their next meeting in Southern California.
IX. Meeting Adjourned  
Motion by Chair Juarez to adjourned the meeting in honor of former Board Member Paul White.  Moved by Secretary Lopez and seconded by Board Member Whiting.  Motion carried 5/0.  Meeting adjourned at 3:00 pm.
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